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FROM THE MAYOR
MAYOR’S MESSAGE DECEMBER 2020
This year is quickly coming to a close and it has 
certainly been an interesting one! 2020 will always be 
remembered for being the Covid-19 pandemic year and 
it  has had a huge impact across the world although, 
Australia, and particularly western Queensland, has 
been less affected than most places across the globe. It is 
worth remembering, however, that, back in March when 
the pandemic first hit, we were told that there was no 
way of stopping it, and I quote: “There is 100% chance 
that it will get in your community”, “That 2.5% of people 
will die” and that “The main strategy is to slow down the 
spread”. I had an enormous number of meetings around 
that time and these were the messages we were getting. 
Eventually we realised that the danger was not going to 
be as acute as first thought. It was an interesting time!
I do get frustrated when I hear comments like “We are 
all in this together” or “Everyone has made sacrifices to 
get through this”. The reality is that the vast majority of 
us haven’t had to put up with much or sacrifice much 
at all except for the inconveniences of social distancing, 
not being able to travel interstate etc. This is especially 
so if you have a secure job.
There are sections of the community, though, that have 
been hugely affected. These are the small business 
owners who have seen their life’s work and savings 
destroyed and have had to close their doors. It includes 
the people who couldn’t get to a family member’s funeral 
or spend their last days with them. Our thoughts should 
be with the grade 12 kids who didn’t get to do all those 
events and activities that they had been looking forward 
to for most of their school life. Schools, generally, have 
had to contend with enormous disruption. There are 
FIFO workers that haven’t seen their families all year 
because the state borders have been closed. We haven’t 
“all been in it together”. Some sections in the community 
have made huge sacrifices to mitigate the risk for the 
rest of us. We will never know whether those sacrifices 
were absolutely necessary or not. 
The pandemic certainly hasn’t affected the Council 
too much with our staff still flat out leading up to their 
well-deserved Christmas break. Our road, concrete and 
garden crews have been very busy and all the rest of the 
workforce have been beavering away in support of them 
and the organisation generally.

Councillors and staff recently met with stakeholders to 
discuss a “Trucking Facilities Masterplan” in consultation 
with architects, Fulton Trotter. This will go in the Council 
owned land between the Diamantina Development 
Road and the trucking yards just west of town (north of 
Murana Road). Council has already budgeted to renew 
the wash down bay at the western entrance to town 
but it was decided that, before we do that, we should 
actually plan out all the possible trucking facilities so 
that everything is in its most suitable location.
Council has been discussing a weighbridge for some 
time and it was great to get feedback from the meeting 
where some real negatives were highlighted. If it is built 
at some point it will need to have an allocated position in 
the plan. A Truck Stop or Roadhouse was also discussed 
and, again, the plan has to allow for the best positioning 
of that facility if one is ever built. This has been talked 
about ever since I have been on Council and there is 
no doubt that there is a real opportunity for a business 
investor but Council is normally loathe to get involved 
in a private business venture, especially when it could 
affect existing businesses. We would always facilitate 
new investment by providing land and this masterplan 
will do that. 
There were differing views at the meeting but we could 
all agree on the need for a new wash down bay, a 
hardstand area for truck parking and an ablution block 
for our truckies. These initial meetings are a critical 
part of the process if we are going to get the eventual 
development right. We went through a similar process 
when we started looking at the Bulloo Park development 
(same architects) and I believe we got that facility pretty 
spot-on because we got all the stakeholders in the room 
right at the beginning.
As we head into the festive season I would like to wish 
everyone a very happy and wet Christmas and New Year. 
There seems to be a stirring in the country which could 
see a particularly busy and prosperous 2021. Historically 
this happens after economic “freezes” brought on by 
wars, pandemics, etc. Hopefully the next few years will 
see this eventuate.

Kind Regards,

Stuart Mackenzie





From the CEO’s Desk
Firstly I would like to wish all the Quilpie Shire residents 
all the best for Xmas and hope that a lot of rain can fall 
over the next few weeks to help the graziers and the 
town continue to prosper into the New Year. 
At a Council level we are absolutely flat out completing 
a huge amount of roadworks leading up to the Xmas 
break. We have a very large programme of works that 
needs to be completed and despite the extremely hot 
weather our crews and contractors are working hard to 
complete works prior to taking a shorter break this year. 
The office itself is closing on the 23rd of December and 
opening back up on the 11th of January. 
One of the most exciting things from my perspective 
is seeing the Eromanga Natural History Museum take 
shape it is really exciting to have this facility almost up 
and running and ready to take visitors from early next 
year. It will not only be significant for Quilpie Shire but 
also for the entire Outback. It has really been heartening 
to hear of the increased volumes of tourist traffic to the 
Shire and the extended season. 
Council Officers will be meeting with National Parks 
before the Xmas break to ask the Queensland State 
Government to invest some additional funds to improve 

the signage and facilities at Hell Hole Gorge as it has been 
identified by Council that this area needs upgrading to 
cope with the additional visitors that we are expecting 
to the area next year. 
Council has also awarded a contract to Hoek Module 
to bring in some transportable homes to Quilpie and 
Eromanga in the New Year as housing is becoming a 
big issue for the Shire. The Council is not only looking 
at these two homes but also has called tenders for 
further housing to try and do what we can to address 
this pressing issue.
The emergency contacts for the Xmas period are as 
follows:
Peter See – 0452 387 617
Brian Weeks – 0491 718 957
Plumber – 0427 561 198
To all the Council staff and residents alike I wish everyone 
a very happy and safe Xmas and we look forward to 
farewelling the year of 2020 which I think without doubt 
has been very tough on the entire world.   

Regards,
Tim Rose

SMALL BUSINESS ADAPTION GRANT  
PROGRAM ROUND 2

The Queensland Government has extended 
the Small Business Adaption Grant Program. 
The available grant amount is a minimum 
of $2,000 and up to a maximum of $10,000 
per eligible small business. In Stage 2 of 
Queensland's Economic Recovery Strategy, 
up to $100 million is available, with half 
of this funding specifically earmarked for 
regional small businesses in our region.

For all the details visit https://www.
business.qld.gov.au/starting-business/
advice-support/grants/adaption 











•	 Work is progressing well on the sealing from 46 - 51km on the Quilpie-Adavale Red Road. Council 
grader crews will seal 2.6km of this work before Christmas with the remainder by the end of February 
2021. This will mean there will only be 25km of gravel road remaining between Quilpie and Adavale. 
Council have sealed 18km of the road in the past 12 months. This work is funded jointly by Transport 
and Main Roads as well as Council. The staff and contractors involved have done a great job.

•	 Work has finished on construction of two concrete floodways on the Canaway Downs Road. This work 
was done by Council’s Concrete and Structures gang in 46 degree heat. The gang started on some 
days at 4am to ensure the Concrete did not harden too quick in the extreme conditions. This work will 
ensure that people can travel this road in future flood events. The work is funded by the Queensland 
Reconstruction Authority. Well done to the gang!

•	 Council’s contractor, Proterra Group are continuing with the flood damage repairs from the February 
2020 flood event. All works from the 2020 flood are complete. Council is using only Quilpie Shire based 
contractors to do the repair works which is keeping funding locally. The map below shows the works  
completed so far and also the works to be completed by Christmas. A total of $11,000,000.00 has been 
spent so far! Thanks to our local contractors for the great work they are doing and to Proterra also.

Road Updates



Prepare for Storms

Before the storm season begins, prepare an emergency kit and trim tree branches well clear of your 
house. 

You should also: 
•	 Check and clean you roof, gutters & downpipes
•	 Identify loose objects in your yard and on your balcony, such as outdoor furniture and toys that will 

have to be put away or secured if a storm approaches
•	 Have masking tape and plastic sheeting or large garbage bags available for emergency rain  

protection
•	 Familiarise your household with the correct procedures to follow and information they need for when 

a storm strikes







Have you seen 
Council’s new Street 

Sweeper out and 
about yet? 



Help us take care of our  roadsHelp us take care of our  roads

It is always lovely when it rains in our shire 
but did you know it is often when  

unnecessary damage to roads occurs?

While the upkeep and maintenance of 
roads is Council’s responsibility, you can 

assist by staying off unsealed roads for at 
least 48 hours after rain. The damage that 

occurs by driving on wet roads lasts for 
many months until Council contractors or 

staff can work on the road.
 

By staying home, we can keep the roads 
in good condition, potentially not cause 
damage to your vehicle, and potentially 
not have the embarrassment of getting 

badly bogged. 

Council formally closes the roads after 
reasonable rainfall and as such if you 

drive on the road you are breaking the 
law. 

Please consider our local business 
operators who are grappling with 
ongoing restrictions and regulations as a 
result of the Coronavirus pandemic.

Local businesses are at the forefront of 
preventing the spread of coronavirus 
and must adhere to strict rules and 
regulations imposed by Queensland 
Health and the Government. When being 
served by a local business, please take 
the time to consider their role and duties 
and be patient. After all, we’re all in this 

 
HAD A NEAR MISS OR ACCIDENT ON 

THE ROAD?
(Particularly along the main state 

controlled roads)

In an important move to collect data in 
relation to safety issues on our roads 
Council has established a dedicated 

email address (roads@quilpie.qld.gov.
au) to allow residents to advise Council of 

dangerous experiences.  

If you report an incident please include 
location, time of day, and details of the 

experience.





TMR - REST AREAS 
 

The Queensland Government 
recently updated the 

legislation surrounding the 
use of rest areas on state-
controlled roads. This was 
due to ongoing issues with 
motorists, campervans and 
caravans illegally parking at 
Queensland heavy vehicle 

rest areas and overstaying at 
combined rest areas. Motorists 
can now be fined if they park 
in designated heavy vehicle 

rest stops or overstay at 
combined rest area locations.

ROAD CLOSURE

Council wishes to advise residents that Brolga Street will be closed between Buln Buln 

Street and Chulungra Street on Friday 18 December from 5pm to 12am for the  

Community Christmas Street Party. Council apologises for any inconvenience. 





OUTBACK QUEENSLAND JOBS BOARD

www.outbackqueenslandjobs.com.au
Outback Queensland Jobs offers a free 
service available to businesses (the potential 
employers) and job seekers in the Central 
West, South West and Far West Queensland 
regions. 

With quick and easy registration, register 
using your business email or any social media 
account you like. 

Once registered use the smart form to create 
and save your job. You can share the job ad via 
email, Facebook, Twitter, LinkedIn or Google 
(Gmail).

You can quickly see who applied and view 













Ann Leahy MP Scholarships Guide 

2020-2021 

Are you in Year 11 or 12 and looking at future 

studies?  

Are you a mature age student who may  

benefit from a Scholarship at a major  

University or Agricultural College? 

For a copy of a list of tertiary scholarships 

and other useful information prepared for 

you by your Local State Member of  

Parliament, Ann Leahy MP please contact 

Ann’s office on phone 1800 814 479 or  

1800 625 430. Alternatively, email  

warrego@parliament.qld.gov.au 





Council recently received a compliment from a neighbouring 
Shire about the Quilpie Dump. Thank you to Council’s Town 

Services staff for your combined daily efforts to keep the 
landfill site clean and tidy. 








